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MINUTES


CITY COUNCIL SPECIAL MEETING

NOVEMBER 19, 2007
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Waldo called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, and Mayor Waldo

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, City Manager Holstine, Police Commander Macias, Administrative Services Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, City Attorney Toppel, Marina Services Director Warburton

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1
Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, asked about Brisbane’s responses to the recent oil spill in the Bay.  She said she attended a hearing in Emeryville on November 15 and was concerned about the accuracy of the information being provided to the state.  She noted that the Office of Spill Prevention provided maps and listened to testimony from people who blamed others for the accident.  

Ms. Dillworth stated that she photographed the lagoon herself, and things looked fine on November 13.  The following day, there were some dead birds, and the Office of Spill Prevention had closed all the beaches.  Ms. Dillworth said she noticed people still fishing in the lagoon.  She noted the City could have blocked the lagoon with a boom to prevent contamination.

Ms. Dillworth suggested that every community along the Bay and ocean be prepared to respond to oil spills.  She said Brisbane’s Public Works Director told her containment booms were on order, so Brisbane’s lagoon was vulnerable because the City failed to act sooner.

Ms. Dillworth offered to make further information available.  She expressed concern about the risk of the Kinder Morgan tank farm to the community if a similar spill takes place in the future.  She advised that the comment period for the remedial action plan on the Kinder Morgan site was still open.  She emphasized the need to require Kinder Morgan to be responsible for prevention of spills and containment as part of the plan.  Ms. Dillworth urged the City of Brisbane to convey this concern on behalf of its citizens.

CM Conway commented that the City has been proactive in response to the spill.  City Manager Holstine noted that the staff would be reporting on the spill as part of a later agenda item.

Terry O’Connell, Brisbane, said she had been approached by several people to ask the City Council’s help with maintaining adequate dog park access during the City Hall remodel.  She noted that access has been temporarily rerouted to the back side of the building to an area with no sidewalks or streetlights.  In order to provide better safety and security, she recommended moving the construction fence over 4 feet to allow access through the normal front entrance and/or installing temporary lighting at the far end of the dog park.

Mayor Waldo asked the staff to look at the site and determine the best solution for users of the dog park.

APPROVE  MONTHLY INVESTMENT REPORT


A.
Approve Monthly Investment Report as of September 30, 2007

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve the Monthly Investment Report.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CONSENT CALENDAR

Mayor Waldo requested that Item C be removed.  CM Barnes recommended pulling Item A.  CM Bologoff indicated he wanted to remove Item D.

B. Approve the Jefferson Union High School Annual Work Program

E.
Authorize the Mayor to execute a professional services agreement with LSA Associates, Inc. to prepare the required environmental documents pursuant to the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) for the Opus Parcel 3 Office Project at Sierra Point

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve Items B and E.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

A. Approve City Council Minutes of October 15, 2007

Referring to the bottom of Page 10, CM Barnes pointed out that he and CM Bologoff, not CM Conway, opposed the motion.

CM Barnes recommended clarifying the fourth paragraph on Page 7 to refer to a document signed by the designer or builder saying the project was built according to the plans, not just a final inspection.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to approve the October 15 minutes with those amendments.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


C.
Adopt Resolution No. 2007-35 reversing a decision of the Planning Commission concerning Sign Review SR-4-07

Mayor Waldo noted the language of the resolution needs to be corrected to indicate that CM Barnes and CM Bologoff voted against the motion.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve Resolution No. 2007-35 as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


D.
Approve the draft Memorandum of Agreement for the Bi-County Transportation Study and authorize the City Manager to execute the final version

CM Bologoff noted that Page 1 of the agreement mentions a study area described as, “Third Street and Cargo Way, US 101 interchange to Daly City, Balboa Park, Bayview, Silver Terrace, western portion of Hunter’s Point, Candlestick Point, Visitacion Valley, Sunnydale, Crocker-Amazon,” all of which are in San Francisco, “and the neighborhoods in Brisbane and Daly City immediately adjacent to the county line.”  He asked for an explanation of the purpose of the agreement and why San Mateo County was paying half.

City Manager Holstine said the Bi-County Transportation Study, a joint effort of the two counties and three cities and their various transportation planning agencies, has been underway for the past few years.  The purpose of the effort is to develop a coordinated plan for public transportation infrastructure improvements around the Candlestick interchange, Geneva Avenue extension, and future multi-modal station at the Baylands.  City Manager Holstine commented that Brisbane and San Mateo County are likely to benefit the most from the agreement.  He noted the agreement will allow all the participating jurisdictions to move forward cooperatively in terms of transportation funding, a key element.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault explained that the anticipated developments drive the scope and dollar amount of the traffic study.  He noted Brisbane will be paying about $40,000 of the $200,000 total, a fair share considering that Brisbane will probably account for about 20 percent of the development being studied.  City Manager Holstine added that the payment will be charged to Brisbane’s Redevelopment Project Area Number 2, where the improvements are likely to take place.

Dana Dillworth commented that this study is part of information she saw several years ago that the City was unwilling to release.  She expressed concern that Brisbane will not be heard about the community’s desires to maintain a clean environment rather than becoming a magnet for fuel-burning transportation uses like diesel trucks.  

Ms. Dillworth said the plans she saw showed five different cuts across the Baylands.  She stated that she and many other people oppose allowing additional access through the sensitive environment around Ice House Hill in order to connect the Baylands to Guadalupe Canyon Parkway.

Ms. Dillworth recommended holding a community meeting to discuss the Bi-County Transportation Study to ensure that Brisbane’s unique features and desires for the future are considered.

CM Conway noted that Page 4 shows that Brisbane has a seat on the interagency committee.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to approve the agreement as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PUBLIC HEARING

A. Green Building Ordinance (Continued from October 15, 2007)

City Attorney Toppel noted that the City Council considered a draft green building ordinance at the last meeting and continued the matter to allow more time to consider some last-minute revisions.  He said the changes pertain to shell-only buildings and require an applicant to incorporate green building points and plan ahead for interior improvements to meet the LEED Silver standard.  He stated that the post-construction certification process is intended to ensure that the project is built according to what the City approved.

CM Richardson asked if the green building ordinance would apply to already approved permits.

City Attorney Toppel responded that the ordinance will apply to new construction.  As to pending projects, he noted that a provision was added indicating that green building requirements can be imposed in development agreements for projects initiated before the effective date of the ordinance.  He added that any project can voluntarily comply with the green building ordinance, but it is mandated for all City projects, commercial projects over a certain size, and residential projects with 20 or more units.

CM Barnes commented that it might be more to the point to require as-built drawings.  He questioned the ability of an engineer or architect to verify green building compliance after construction.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault noted that people other than licensed architects or engineers can prepare building plans under state law.

CM Barnes proposed deleting Items 1 and 2 at the top of Page 14, pertaining to compliance documentation, and substituting as-built drawings.  He said the goal should be to make compliance with green building as easy as possible, not to add new documentation requirements.  

City Attorney Toppel drew attention to the definition of “green building accredited professional” in Paragraph P on Page 5.  He noted the provisions at the top of Page 10 allow documents to be prepared by these accredited professionals “or other qualified person approved by the green building compliance official.”  He said he had no problem substituting accurate as-built drawings, as proposed by CM Barnes.  

CM Conway asked how the City would verify the as-built drawings.  City Attorney Toppel responded that the City tracks all change orders and revisions to the approved plans during construction.  City Engineer/Public Works Director indicated that the City also conducts periodic inspections.

CM Barnes noted that the ordinance requires a pre-construction decision by the City’s green building expert as to whether a project meets LEED Silver requirements, and submission of as-built drawings would be an appropriate follow-up after construction.

After some discussion, the Council asked City Attorney Toppel to revise the provisions to require as-built drawings instead of compliance documentation.

CM Bologoff asked for clarification of the provisions pertaining to building shells.  City Attorney Toppel explained that the ordinance requires developers to submit plans showing how a building will meet the City’s green building standards, including the systems to be used by tenants.  He said building owners will be responsible to make sure tenant improvements comply with the City’s ordinance.

CM Bologoff observed that Page 8 allows the City’s green building official to apply new LEED standards as they become available, and he asked if these changes would need to be approved by the City Council.  City Attorney Toppel clarified that any standards would have to be consistent with the purpose of the ordinance.  He noted, for example, that guidelines for shell structures are being developed, and the City might want to adopt these kinds of provisions.

CM Bologoff drew attention to the provisions regarding residential projects on Page 2, and questioned the need to include “or any combination thereof” after “single family, multi-family.”  City Attorney Toppel said the intent was to apply to single-family developments, but not to individual single-family dwellings.  CM Barnes suggested inserting “composed of” between “whether” and “single-family.”  Councilmembers approved this revision.  City Attorney Toppel said he would make this change throughout the ordinance.

CM Richardson asked what would happen if a future compliance officer rejected plans approved by a predecessor.  City Attorney Toppel stated that once a project is approved, the developer is required to build in accordance with the approval.  He said that in general, even if the rules change in the future, the project must be built to whatever standards were in place at the time of approval.  He emphasized that the proposed ordinance should be viewed as a first step in a process that will evolve over time.

Mayor Waldo noted that Section 2 of the staff memo refers to “conditioned space,” and he asked for a clarification of that term.  City Attorney Toppel replied that conditioned space has heating or cooling.

Mayor Waldo asked how the green building compliance officer would be selected.  City Attorney Toppel said Paragraph Q designates the Community Development Director to fill that function.

Mayor Waldo clarified that the ordinance would not apply to any project that has been deemed complete and accepted by the City prior to the effective date of that ordinance; he said he understood the ordinance would apply to new developments at Sierra Point.  City Attorney Toppel confirmed that the ordinance contains a specific exception for Sierra Point.  He added that the project proponents have been aware of the green building ordinance from the start.

Mayor Waldo noted that Page 3 of the ordinance mentions the Alameda County Waste Management Authority as the underlying standard, and he asked how that standard was chosen.  City Attorney Toppel explained that Alameda County was one of the first groups to develop green building standards, and their rating system has been widely circulated and accepted.  He said the Open Space and Ecology Committee reviewed that document as part of the process of developing Brisbane’s green building ordinance.

Mayor Waldo opened the public hearing and invited comments from members of the public.

Terry O’Connell, Brisbane resident, recommended that the ordinance provide for non-glare exterior lighting.  She questioned why the ordinance would not apply to the new development at the Northeast Ridge, noting the application is incomplete because it lacks an adequate environmental impact report, and the number and location of homes are changing.  She recommended requiring the Northeast Ridge developer to comply with the green building ordinance.

City Attorney Toppel stated that the application for a modification was deemed complete many months ago, before the EIR process began.  He said an application is complete once all the documentation needed to process the application has been submitted, not when all the approvals are finally granted.  He pointed out that the Northeast Ridge project is also a modification of an existing project, not a new project.

Kanji Nishijima, Brisbane resident, asked if there was anything the City could do require the Northeast Ridge development to comply with the green building ordinance.  City Attorney Toppel said the ordinance has an exception for development agreements, which can include terms specifically negotiated with the developer.  In the case of the Sierra Point project, the developer agreed to comply in exchange for a General Plan amendment and other legislative actions enabling the project to proceed.  City Attorney Toppel observed that otherwise, it would be unfair to keep changing the rules on an applicant.

City Manager Holstine pointed out that the City Council was far-thinking in requiring solar installations when it approved the Northeast Ridge development many years ago.  He indicated a willingness to work with the builder to incorporate as much green building as possible.  He added that the buildings might be designed to be more energy-efficient, even if they fall short of the LEED Silver standard.  

City Attorney Toppel noted that solar heating, low-flow toilets, and more efficient plumbing fixtures might be examples of green technology that could be added.  CM Conway observed that many elements of green building are being incorporated in building codes.

CM Richardson observed that the construction industry is also shifting toward green building.

There being no other members of the public who wished to address the City Council on this matter, CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the public hearing was closed.

1.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2007-28, amending the Conservation Element of the City’s General Plan by adding a new policy requiring that certain real estate development projects comply with green building standards

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to adopt Resolution No. 2007-28 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.



2.
Introduce Ordinance No. 524, adding a new Chapter 15.80 to Title 15 of the Municipal Code to establish Green Building Requirement

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to introduce Ordinance No. 524 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Receive presentation on the Government Accounting Standards Board (GASB) Statement 45, Accounting and Financial Reporting by Employers for Post-Employment Benefits other than Pensions

City Accountant Cooper* presented preliminary actuarial findings for GASB 45, the new governmental accounting standards for reporting of retirement benefits other than pensions.  She said GASB 45 applies to health, vision, and dental benefits and/or insurance provided by a government-entity employer.  She explained that the City of Brisbane must adopt the new standard by June 30, 2008 and begin disclosing these net obligations in annual financial reports.

City Accountant Cooper* noted that in order to comply with GASB 45, Brisbane had to commission an actuarial study to determine unfunded liabilities associated with retired health benefits.  The firm of Bartel and Associates performed the study and provided a series of findings.  Ms. Cooper reviewed the study’s underlying assumptions and findings.  She stated that the City of Brisbane currently has 81 active employees and 25 retirees.  Based on expected payroll increases, retirement ages, annual inflation rates, and healthcare costs, the actuarial study projected an annual contribution of $529,000 to cover normal costs and unfunded liabilities.  Ms. Cooper reported that the City of Brisbane is developing a medical post-retirement defined-contribution account to pay these obligations over time.  She recommended that Brisbane fund the current program for $431,000 and revisit this issue in a few years.

Mayor Waldo and Councilmembers thanked City Accountant Cooper* for her presentation.

B. Brisbane Acres Purchase

Assistant to the City Manager Smith said that pursuant to the City Council’s policy of seeking opportunities to acquire open space parcels within the Brisbane Acres from willing sellers, the staff negotiated purchase of five parcels, totaling approximately 6.5 acres, using a combination of City funds and grant funds.  He indicated that the total purchase price of the parcels was $485,000, plus appraisal and escrow costs.  He noted the grant amount would be $243,500, approximately 50 percent of the acquisition cost.  Assistant to the City Manager Smith recommended approval of the fund transfer and purchase agreements as proposed.

Mayor Waldo asked about the status of the City’s grant application.  Assistant to the City Manager Smith advised that the Coastal Conservancy staff have given preliminary approval, subject to final approval by the board after receiving the City’s resolutions, purchase agreements, and other documents.

Mayor Waldo asked how many acres the City would own with the addition of these parcels.  Assistant to the City Manager Smith responded that the City will own 41 of the 56 parcels identified as high priorities in the Open Space Plan.

1.
Consider approval of Resolution No. 2007-34 approving a loan of $250,000 from the General Fund to the Open Space Fund and setting forth the terms of repayment

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve Resolution No. 2007-34 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


2.
Consider approval of Resolution Nos. 2007-30, 2007-31, 2007-32, and 2007-33 ratifying and approving the agreements for purchase of real property identified as Assessor’s Parcel Numbers 007-481-050, 007-490-090, 007-490-100, 007-502-070, and 007-502-100, respectively, and authorizing execution of closing documents on behalf of the City and approval of a supplemental appropriation in the amount of $252,500

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the resolutions authorizing the purchases as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

Councilmembers commended Assistant to the City Manager Smith for his efforts in arranging these transactions.


C.
Review request from owner of 8 Joy Avenue to waive certain requirements of the Brisbane Municipal Code in regards to the tentative plans to expand the existing residential structure and provide direction to staff

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault advised that the owner of the single-family dwelling at 8 Joy Avenue is planning to increase the size of the residence from 1,400 to 3,000 square feet, triggering a number of Municipal Code requirements.  He noted these upgrades include bringing the residence and access to the current code, which entails creating access from a legal street and acquiring a new easement area; and widening the road to 28 feet for its entire length.  

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault reviewed the existing City policy discouraging private streets.  He said the applicant and architect feel the imposition of these requirements would create a severe hardship, and he estimated the cost of the upgrades would exceed $100,000.  The applicant requests that the City Council consider waiving the requirements for dedication of a public road and widening the entire length of the roadway.  Instead, the applicant is offering to widen the western side of the road, add more parking, and assume responsibility for signing, striping, and ongoing maintenance of Joy Avenue.

CM Bologoff noted that Page 2 indicates the applicant will also be required to provide a turnaround for emergency equipment, and he questioned the feasibility of providing space in that area.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said there is an undeveloped adjacent parcel the applicant might be able to use if there is insufficient space on his property.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said he understood the hardship for the property owner but did not recommend waiving the normal City requirements.  He cautioned against setting a dangerous precedent and advocated applying the code requirements fairly and uniformly throughout town.

Mayor Waldo welcomed comments from the applicant.

Mark Jin, owner and applicant, said the original house was built without sidewalks, 10-foot setbacks, or a garage.  He requested permission to proceed with his project as proposed, and noted the house is half-finished now and not livable.  He objected that parking is already scarce in the area, and widening the road will exacerbate that problem.  Mr. Jin stated that adding a turnaround at the end of the road would increase his costs by about $150,000.

CM Bologoff described how emergency vehicles accessed the property in a past fire.  

CM Barnes expressed concern about areas of town where emergency access is inadequate.  He advocating widening and upgrading Brisbane’s substandard roads whenever possible.  

City Attorney Toppel questioned whether this property had unique features warranting consideration of an exception.  He noted that if the Council is inclined to grant the waiver requests, there should be findings differentiating this site from Harold and Annis Roads.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault advised that he was not aware of any reasons the Fire Chief would consider waiving the access requirements in this case.

Mayor Waldo observed that approving the owner’s proposal to add more parking could be considered a distinguishing feature.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane resident, said that John Burr told her this house was not constructed in its intended location, and the road was supposed to go through rather than lead to a dead end.  She objected to allowing the substandard conditions to continue any longer than necessary.  She suggested that the City consider requiring the house to be relocated to eliminate the dead end.

Mr. Jin said the land bordering his parcel on the north was owned by the City, and the owner of the property to the west was willing to share an easement.

Councilmembers discussed the potential build-out of the surrounding area.

CM Bologoff questioned the need to mandate the emergency vehicle turnaround, noting that fire vehicles have been able to access the property in the past.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault noted the issue is the extent to which the City should allow substandard conditions to continue.

CM Bologoff noted the applicant also has the option of reducing the size of the project.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said the applicant could add 650 more square feet to the house without triggering the upgrade requirement.

CM Conway encouraged the applicant to make the project conforming in all respects.

CM Richardson said she was not comfortable approving an exception, noting it sets a dangerous and unfair precedent.

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to deny the requested waivers.  

Mayor Waldo asked the staff to prepare findings reflecting the Council’s decision.  He suggested adding a condition restricting the property to one residence.

The motion was carried, 3 - 2 (CM Richardson and CM Barnes opposed).

At 9:19 p.m., the City Council took a brief recess.  Mayor Waldo reconvened the meeting at 9:25 p.m.


D.
Consider adoption of Uniform Codes

City Attorney Toppel presented an ordinances adopting the 2007 Uniform Building Code, including the Building Code, Administrative Code, Electrical Code, Mechanical and Plumbing Codes, Energy Code, Historical Buildings Code, and Housing Code.  He recommended approving a separate ordinance for the 2007 Uniform Fire Code, noting that code is enforced by the North County Fire Authority.  He said both ordinances include findings explaining the local modifications due to the physical and topographical characteristics of Brisbane.

Referring to Page 4 of the Ordinance 524, Section 15.44.080.A.2, CM Barnes asked for an explanation of the “R-3” occupancy category.  City Attorney Toppel clarified that the term is used in the Building Code to refer to residential occupancies; “R-3” is not a zoning designation in this case.

CM Barnes noted that Page 3 of Ordinance 526 lists all the uniform codes and refers to part numbers.  City Attorney Toppel said the “part” refers to the state’s administrative regulations.

CM Barnes observed that Section 15.04.060.A.3 on Page 4 mentions a board of appeals, and he asked which City entity fills that role.  City Manager Holstine said the City Council serves as the board of appeals.  CM Barnes suggested inserting “City Council” in place of “board of appeals,” and other Councilmembers approved this change.

City Manager Holstine suggested deferring more specific questions about the Building Code or Fire Code until the Community Development Director or Fire Chief were present.  He added that he would try to arrange to have someone from CSG, the City’s building code enforcement contractor, to attend when the ordinances come back for a second reading.

CM Bologoff noted that installation of sprinklers requires 1-inch meters, which could be a major imposition on building owners.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault confirmed that sprinklering would necessitate upsizing of lateral connections.  He said the City already requires sprinklers as part of its standards for infill developments.

1. Introduce Ordinance 526 adopting the 2007 Uniform Building Code

2. Introduce Ordinance 524 adopting the 2007 Uniform Fire Code

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to introduce Ordinances 524 and 526, subject to the amendments proposed.  

Mayor Waldo asked if any members of the public wanted to comment.

Robert Howard, Brisbane resident, noted the current code allows use of plastic pipe for fire sprinkler systems.  He said rodent damage has caused flooding problems in some instances, so the City might want to rethink the use of plastic pipe.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

STAFF REPORTS


A.
City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

City Manager Holstine noted that a group of citizens at an October Council meeting expressed concern about the County’s issuance of a permit for removal of eucalyptus trees in the Northeast Ridge area.  He said his report was prepared in response to the Council’s request for further information on this matter.  He advised that Brookfield Homes agreed to hold off on implementing the permit until after this meeting, and work was scheduled to start the following morning.

City Manager Holstine showed a PowerPoint presentation about the tree removal plans.  He pointed out the groves of eucalyptus trees to the right of the homes in the Landmark and Altamar areas.  He noted the eucalyptus trees pose a barrier to butterfly movement to various parts of the Northeast Ridge, including Callippe Hill.  He said the removal and thinning of the eucalyptus trees is being done to correct this problem.

City Manager Holstine said many people have asked why the work was being done now, and he reviewed the history of the project.  He noted the original Northeast Ridge project was approved in 1982 for about 1,250 units; Brisbane annexed Crocker Park and the Northeast Ridge in 1983; and litigation about the proposal led to the 1989 vested tentative map, which included eucalyptus removal as one of the conditions of approval.  City Manager Holstine stated that the City approved an equivalent exchange amendment in 1990 that expanded the publicly owned open space.  Also in 1990, City approved an application to modify the tentative map to reduce the density of the project to 579 units.  The U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service and California Department of Fish and Game also approved this modification, which included specific conditions about thinning and removal of eucalyptus trees.  City Manager Holstine said the Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP) for the Northeast Ridge contains specific conditions requiring thinning of the eucalyptus groves in the Northeast Ridge to increase the corridors for both the Mission blue and callippe silverspot butterflies.  

City Manager Holstine advised that in the mid-1990’s, Brookfield Homes purchased Southwest Diversified, the previous developer, and the first grading permit was issued in 1995.  Meanwhile, in 1997, the callippe silverspot butterfly was added to the endangered species list, triggering a need to modify the project to protect Callippe Hill and sensitive butterfly habitat from development.  

City Manager Holstine noted that the meeting packet contains a letter from the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service and a copy of the site activity permit issued by San Mateo County.  He reviewed the roles of the various regulatory agencies.  He said the City’s goal, as reflected in the 1989 conditions of approval pertaining to thinning of the eucalyptus trees, was to provide a more sustainable habitat for the butterflies.  

CM Richardson asked how long the permits and approvals would be valid.  City Manager Holstine replied that Brookfield Homes has a legally binding vested tentative map allowing development.  He said Brookfield plans be begin tree removal the following day.

CM Conway asked about erosion control measures, noting the rainy season is at hand.  City Manager Holstine referred to a 1988 “Eucalyptus Management Handbook” and the erosion control plan Brookfield submitted for this project.  He said City inspectors will be on hand to make sure the operation goes smoothly.  CM Conway pointed out that some areas can only be reached by dirt roads that become very muddy.

CM Bologoff noted the diagram shows 43 units remaining to be built.  City Manager Holstine said the current phase involves 60 units, 17 of which were already approved.  He clarified that this project is the last part of the 1989 approvals, and the City Council will be holding hearings in early 2008 on the proposed 2007 amendment.

CM Bologoff expressed concern that Brookfield will leave after the development is constructed, leaving the City with the responsibility to maintain the dwelling units.  City Attorney Toppel explained that the dwelling units will be sold to individual property owners who are responsible for maintaining them, common areas are maintained by the homeowner associations, and dedicated open space is maintained by the County using funds from the project.  He clarified that the City is responsible for maintaining the public streets after they have been built to City standards and accepted.

Roshan Izadi, Brisbane, stated that when she purchased her two condominiums from Brookfield, she was told there would be no more homes beyond the 36 or 39 single-family homes under construction.  She said she was shocked to find out such a huge development was being planned.

Ms. Izadi noted that most residential building permits expire after one year, and she questioned why there were no time limits on 1989 Brookfield’s tentative map approvals.  She observed that the current residents of the Northeast Ridge should not have to put up with construction noise, dust, and other disturbances just because Brookfield chose to wait until 2007 to implement the permit.  She urged the City not to allow the developers to cut these trees and destroy the beautiful little community Brisbane is.

Ms. Izadi said she was informed that the environmental documents the developer was relying on were more than twenty years old.  She questioned the adequacy of this analysis and urged the City Council to take the time to investigate more thoroughly and listen to the concerns of the citizens.

Carolyn Parker, Brisbane, asked if the developer will post a bond to cover potential damage from tree removal.  She expressed concern about erosion and runoff during a big storm.  She recalled a mudslide that pushed 4 feet of mud into her home, and she warned that severe slides can occur in various parts of Brisbane.  Ms. Parker pointed out that Brookfield’s track record was questionable, and she urged the City to require a bond in advance.  

Andrei Olshefsky, Brisbane, objected to allowing the development to proceed as proposed.  He noted that the Northeast Ridge provides habitat for many kinds of wildlife in addition to butterflies, and he mentioned some of the animals and birds he had seen.  He questioned the adequacy of a two-day study to locate raptor nests and identify other wildlife.

Mr. Olshefsky said he and his neighbors struggle to understand how a project approved in 1982 could still be moving forward.  He expressed concern about the size of the homes, their locations, the configuration of the development, and the resulting fragmentation of wildlife habitat.  He noted that with such major revisions to the scope of the project, a new study is warranted to evaluate current impacts on habitat, safety, and wind patterns.

Mr. Olshefsky disputed the finding in the traffic study that no new significant impact is expected from the new development.  He said traffic and speeding are already problems, and these conditions will be exacerbated by adding more homes.

Mr. Olshefsky expressed concern about the quality of the development.  He said residents of the Northeast Ridge have experienced considerable dust and construction traffic for months.  He recommended holding the builder responsible for mitigating these problems.

Ken McIntire, San Bruno Mountain Watch, asked if the City can require the developer to post a bond.  City Manager Holstine said there was no bond requirement for the site activity permit issued by the County.  He noted there is an erosion control plan, and the City will have an inspector on-site.

CM Conway asked the staff to provide a synopsis of the erosion control plan and emergency response plan in case of catastrophic damage.  City Attorney Toppel advised that even without a bond, any damage caused by the developer’s operations would be Brookfield’s liability.

Terry O’Connell expressed concern about cutting the eucalyptus trees.  She noted that the original HCP required the developer to thin and manage the trees, but that work has not been done for almost twenty years.  She pointed out that the developer did not care enough to fulfill this condition, and it was never enforced by the City or County.  She questioned Brookfield’s motivation for wanting to get the work done immediately.  Ms. O’Connell observed that once the trees are removed, construction of the homes can proceed without interfering with butterfly habitat because the habitat will have been destroyed.  She said the developer could apply for an emergency grading permit to speed up the process.

Ms. O’Connell cautioned that the City will be opening a floodgate by allowing the tree cutting to go forward.  She said the work should have been done over the past twenty years in a timely and safe manner, and she objected to allowing the developer to do this clear-cutting now.  She advocated habitat protection rather than habitat destruction.

Ms. O’Connell commented that even though the letter from the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service does not allow the developer to take any endangered species, it is unrealistic to think this extensive tree removal can proceed without impacting butterflies in the area.  She asked who will be supervising the work to ensure minimal environmental damage. 

Ms. O’Connell asked when nesting season begins for the birds that nest in the eucalyptus trees.  City Manager Holstine said nesting season begins soon, which is one of the reasons for the developer’s urgency in getting the work finished now.

CM Conway asked if the developer and contractor will have a premobilization meeting before doing the work to review the area and identify sensitive issues.  City Manager Holstine responded that the meeting had already occurred, and the contractor will be taking a number of precautions.

CM Richardson expressed her appreciation to the residents who spoke.

Councilmembers thanked City Manager Holstine for the update.


B.
Report from Emergency Services Director on recent oil spill in S.F. Bay

Emergency Services Director Breault gave an update on San Mateo County’s and Brisbane’s responses to the oil leak that occurred when a large ship hit the Bay Bridge on Wednesday, November 7.  He said Brisbane first learned of the emergency from a U.S. Coast Guard alert, and the state Office of Emergency Services convened a call that evening with the local operational areas, and the state provided regular updates on the extent and location of the spill.

Emergency Services Director Breault said the County and Brisbane monitored their waters for evidence of contamination, and the closest spill remained off Hunter’s Point for the next few days.  He reported that the City request 2,000 feet of containment boom for the lagoon and central drainage channel on Friday, November 9.  The Governor declared a state of emergency that same day.  Emergency Services Director Breault advised that one oiled bird was spotted at Oyster Point on Saturday, November 10, but the spill gradually receded toward the north.  On the Sunday following the spill, oil sheen was reported off the San Mateo County Bay shoreline.  Inspections by Brisbane and Oyster Point harbormasters revealed only one small, degrading oil patch off Candlestick Point.  The local harbormasters continued to make inspections for the next several mornings.

Emergency Services Director Breault noted the situation was worsening by Monday, November 12, when an oil spill was sighted off Sierra Point in the shipping lanes in the center of the Bay.  On Tuesday, the Department of Public Works staff walked Brisbane’s entire coastline and found no oil sheen, tar balls, or impacted animals.  Boat patrols that day reported a decrease in signs of the spill.

Emergency Services Director Breault indicated that Brisbane’s harbormaster inspected the lagoon in response to concerns expressed by citizens, but no trace of oil contamination was found.  He said no oil was found along Bay beaches by November 14, but oil and tar balls began appearing on beaches in Pacifica.  He noted that the situation is improving each day.

Emergency Services Director Breault said a senior incident commander for San Mateo County complimented Brisbane for its rapid response.  He expressed his appreciation and commended Marina Services Director Warburton for his efforts.

Councilmembers thanked Emergency Services Director Breault and Marina Services Director Warburton for their help.

Dana Dillworth provided photographs showing a sheen on the Brisbane lagoon.  She said she noticed that people continued to fish in the lagoon, even after the emergency closure on November 15.  She noted that Fisherman’s Park was never closed.

Ms. Dillworth recommended that the City make sure the Baylands and Fisherman’s Park have proper Proposition 65 signage providing information in multiple languages about the known risks of eating fish and shellfish from those areas.

Ms. Dillworth said she was not satisfied with the City’s and County’s response to the oil spill.  She noted the City could have taken precautions in advance, and the lagoon and marina were jeopardized as a result.

City Attorney Toppel clarified that Proposition 65 applies to products and chemical environments, not natural hazards.  

CM Barnes suggested that the City consider installing signs warning people about eating fish taken from the Bay.  Councilmembers expressed support for providing this public health service.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS


A.
Subcommittee Reports

There were no subcommittee reports.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2
There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present, and the meeting was adjourned at 10:30 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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